# Center for American Progress

#### Maternity Care Under ACA Repeal

Implications for Black Women's Maternal Health

By Christy M. Gamble and Jamila Taylor August 4, 2017

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) has been instrumental in providing affordable, quality health care to millions of American women. In fact, since the implementation of the ACA, about 13 million women have gained access to maternity services.<sup>1</sup> Access to these services has been especially important for black women, who are more likely to be uninsured and experience poorer maternal health outcomes than their white counterparts. Unfortunately, racial and gender disparities in health care access persist: Black women are more likely to experience unintended pregnancies as compared to women of other races; die at a rate that is three to four times the rate of white mothers; suffer from severe maternal morbidity; and have the lowest rate of prenatal care utilization.<sup>2</sup> Many health care experts agree that maternal death and morbidity can be avoided by ensuring that mothers have access to adequate prenatal care, skilled attendants during birth, and proper postnatal care, all of which are available through maternity care coverage.<sup>3</sup>

### House and Senate ACA repeal plans would negatively affect black women's maternal health

Despite the important role of the ACA in securing access to maternity care, conservatives in Congress have pushed to undo the law's most critical protections for women, particularly protections concerning personal decisions about when and if to start a family. Although the proposals have differed, they share a common theme—they would have devastating consequences for black women's maternal health. On May 4, 2017, the House of Representatives passed the American Health Care Act (AHCA), a bill that would repeal and replace key provisions of the ACA.<sup>4</sup> The Congressional Budget Office (CBO) estimates that 23 million more people would lose insurance coverage in the next 10 years under the AHCA.<sup>5</sup> The Senate then released its own version of a repeal and replace bill, the Better Care Reconciliation Act (BCRA), which was last revised and released on July 20, 2017.<sup>6</sup> The CBO estimates that 22 million more people would become uninsured in the next 10 years under the BCRA.<sup>7</sup> The Obamacare Repeal Reconciliation Act of 2017 is another bill introduced in the Senate on July 19, 2017, that would repeal the ACA completely with no immediate replacement.<sup>8</sup> The CBO estimates that 32 million more people would become uninsured in the next 10

13 million women have gained access to maternity services since ACA implementation. years if the Senate were to only repeal the ACA.<sup>9</sup> Finally, just days ago, the Senate failed to pass a so-called "skinny" ACA repeal bill that would have resulted in 16 million people losing health insurance in the next 10 years as well as an increase in insurance premium costs by 20 percent.<sup>10</sup> The skinny bill would have repealed the individual and employer mandates as well as the medical device tax.<sup>11</sup> And just hours before being voted down on the Senate floor, a provision to defund Planned Parenthood was also added to the legislation. Many proponents of the skinny bill did not consider the proposal to be a preferred or viable option. Rather, the bill was a last-ditch effort to identify any measure that could garner 51 votes so that it could be sent forward to a House-Senate conference committee for further reworking.

The House and Senate ACA repeal bills introduced to date have several harmful health implications. And while none of these bills have reached the president's desk for signature, it is important to examine their impact, as negotiations related to the ACA are ongoing on Capitol Hill. Current negotiations have centered more around shoring up the individual market, and opponents of the ACA are unlikely to let repeal efforts die. Unfortunately, women's health—and maternal health in particular—has been a frequent target in the repeal efforts. A unifying provision contained in all the repeal bills, with the exception of the "skinny" repeal bill, is the restriction of a woman's access to constitutionally protected abortion services. To do this, the bills' crafters redefined the term "qualified health plans" to exclude plans that cover abortion services and prohibited the use of tax credits to purchase any plan that covers abortion services.<sup>12</sup> This is particularly detrimental to black women, a group that is disproportionately lowincome and has traditionally faced barriers paying for and accessing abortion services.<sup>13</sup> Thus, black women are more likely to be thrown into poverty because they will be denied the agency to plan for and support their families in a way that best suits their needs.14

To further restrict women's access to abortion, as well as preventative care and other reproductive health services, the AHCA, BCRA, and "skinny" repeal bill prohibit Planned Parenthood from receiving any Medicaid funds for a year. Planned Parenthood is a vital family planning provider for millions of Americans—almost 40 percent of patients are black and Hispanic, and many live in rural and underserved areas.<sup>15</sup> According to the CBO, 15 percent of this group will lose access to care as a result of this Planned Parenthood restriction.<sup>16</sup> Removing access to the care provided at Planned Parenthood clinics not only removes access to a trusted and available provider but also removes access to essential preventative and reproductive health services that are crucial to good maternal health outcomes: contraceptives; chronic disease screenings and treatment; and sexually transmitted infection testing and treatment. And while the Senate parliamentarian has deemed the anti-abortion provisions included in the Senate repeal bill in violation of budget reconciliation rules, the provisions could be added later in the repeal process or attached to another bill.<sup>17</sup>

Some of the most dramatic and controversial changes posed by the ACA repeal bills are those related to the Medicaid program. While the formulas are different for each

bill, the AHCA and BCRA cut between \$750 billion to \$830 billion from Medicaid; restructured the financing structure to a per capita cap system; and eliminated Medicaid expansion.<sup>18 19</sup> Funding cuts would increase even more after the first decade. And because Medicaid covers pregnant women with different levels of services based on their income, setting limits on how much to reimburse states per enrollee through a per capita cap system would be very harmful to this population.<sup>20</sup> The Senate repeal-only bill cut \$842 billion from Medicaid and ends Medicaid expansion.<sup>21</sup>

Federal law requires Medicaid to provide maternity care to enrollees. It is a vital program for many women of reproductive age and covers more than half of the births in the United States.<sup>22</sup> Unfortunately, black and Hispanic women are more likely to be low-income and reliant on Medicaid—approximately one-third (30 percent) of Medicaid enrollees are black, and one-quarter (27 percent) are Hispanic.<sup>23</sup> In addition, the uninsured rate for black women dropped by 40 percent since the ACA was implemented, and that was largely due to the expansion of Medicaid.<sup>24</sup> Drastic funding cuts and ending Medicaid expansion will disproportionately impact women of color, particularly black and Hispanic women. Many of these women will find themselves without comprehensive reproductive care, maternity care, and preventive health care, which are imperative for better maternal health outcomes.

The AHCA and BCRA would also allow states to impose work requirements on Medicaid recipients, with certain exceptions, such as an exception for new mothers during the first 60 days postpartum. But following that 60 day period, a state could then choose to condition continued Medicaid coverage on a new mother finding work or meeting another exception, such as attending school.<sup>25</sup> Requiring new mothers to return to work within 60 days postpartum is inhumane and could negatively affect the health of both mom and infant. The decision on when to return to work should be left to a woman, in consultation with her family and doctor. The postpartum period is a vulnerable time regarding the onset of stress, depression, and anxiety for new mothers. Depression is most likely to be experienced by low-income mothers.<sup>26</sup> The postpartum period is also a vulnerable time for infants in their adjustment to a new environment, including the need to bond with the mother.

## Maternity care and other reproductive health services covered under Medicaid

Approximately 40 million women rely on Medicaid for health care coverage—12.9 million of which are women of reproductive age.<sup>27</sup> According to the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, any funding cuts to the Medicaid program or ending Medicaid expansion would have a disproportionate effect on women as they make up the majority of enrollees. Women of color are more likely to be enrolled in Medicaid than white women.<sup>28</sup> Medicaid plays a vital role in covering maternity care and reproductive health services. Seventy-five percent of all publicly funded family planning services are paid for

Uninsured rate for black women dropped by 40 percent since ACA implementation. by Medicaid, including contraceptive supplies and counseling; testing and treatment of sexually transmitted infections (STIs); domestic violence screenings; and breast and cervical cancer screenings. Women are not subject to any cost-sharing for these services.

Maternity care coverage can help increase the likelihood of a healthy pregnancy and infant. Not only does the Medicaid program cover women's health care throughout the span of pregnancy, but it also covers their newborns through the first year of life. Pregnant women with incomes at 133 percent of the federal poverty line are eligible for Medicaid coverage. In Medicaid expansion states, pregnant women with incomes up to at least 200 percent of the federal poverty line are eligible. Pregnant women are covered with both pre- and postnatal care. This includes supports for breastfeeding, education and counseling, infant care, treatment for substance abuse, and support for maternal depression and other mental health services as needed.

## Dismantling essential health benefits protections could wipe out access to maternity care coverage for black women

Prior to the ACA, maternity services were widely unavailable for women who purchased insurance directly from insurers. Only nine states mandated maternity benefits, and only 12 percent of insurance plans in the individual market included maternity services.<sup>29</sup> While plans in the individual market overwhelmingly did not cover maternity care, women were still charged on average at least 30 percent more for the same coverage as men due to gender rating.<sup>30</sup> As a result, women who desired maternity coverage had to opt in by paying an expensive additional monthly fee, or "rider," in addition to her already more expensive premiums<sup>31</sup> But the ACA alleviated this burden by including maternity care as one of the 10 essential health benefits (EHBs) that had to be included in all new individual and small-group plans.<sup>32</sup> With this mandate, pregnancy is no longer considered a pre-existing condition. The ACA also stipulates that insurers cannot deny coverage or charge people more for having pre-existing conditions. Finally, the law made it illegal to charge women more than men for the same plans in the individual insurance market.<sup>33</sup>

The AHCA and BCRA would have undermined the EHB mandate by giving states the option to cover these benefits. The CBO projected that many of the states that mandated fewer benefits in the past would have exercised this option.<sup>34</sup> With the average uncomplicated birth costing \$30,000 to \$50,000, low- to middle-income women who do not qualify for Medicaid would experience significant hardship if they live in states where maternity services are not mandated, particularly if their pregnancy is high risk.<sup>35</sup> Also, under the ACA, insurers are prohibited from imposing lifetime or annual limits on the amount of coverage for EHBs. These protections would have been eliminated under House and Senate repeal bills.

While women purchasing insurance in the individual market could seek supplemental maternity coverage, as they did before the ACA, the CBO estimates costs to be upwards

40 million women rely on Medicaid for health coverage. of \$1,000 a month.<sup>36</sup> For women who cannot afford this cost, insurers might offer a lower-cost rider with "less-than-comprehensive" coverage.<sup>37</sup> Both types of riders would result in significant out-of-pocket costs for pregnant women and, therefore, would not be an option for low-income women and women of color who do not qualify for Medicaid or have employer-sponsored insurance. These women would be crushed by projected rising premium costs and large deductibles.<sup>38</sup> As a result, women will be more at risk of experiencing adverse maternal health outcomes, and, for black women especially, dying as a result of a pregnancy will become an unfortunate and preventable reality.

Removing access to comprehensive, affordable health coverage not only has serious health implications, it would also result in difficult economic repercussions for many women. The repeal bills have the potential to leave women without Medicaid or employer-sponsored insurance in economically insecure positions, which could result in them choosing between seeking maternity care or paying their rent. Under the repeal bills, higher deductibles and premiums will make adequate coverage for vital maternity care services unaffordable. Additionally, rising out-of-pocket costs will stymie educational and employment opportunities. This is especially dire for black women, who earn less than their white counterparts and are more likely to be the sole or primary breadwinners for their households.<sup>39</sup> The likelihood of being forced into poverty is a reality many black women may have to contend with as medical costs rise but earning power and economic security do not.<sup>40</sup>

#### Conclusion

The ACA has helped revolutionize access to affordable maternity care coverage and other women's health services. In turn, millions of women have been able to gain health insurance coverage, lead healthy lives, and attain economic security for themselves and their families. While currently stymied, House and Senate repeal plans endanger the progress made to help more Americans get insured. And with black women and other women of color having benefited from maternity care coverage, coverage losses due to the rise in costs for premiums, the gutting of Medicaid, or the elimination of maternity care as an EHB would have a detrimental effect on women of color and their families. Maternity care and other reproductive health services have been vital to helping these communities experience better maternal health outcomes.

Although Senate efforts to pass an ACA repeal bill have proved unsuccessful to date, the future of the ACA still hangs in the balance. For now, the ACA is still the law of the land. It is past time for Congress to put the American people over politics and work together to ensure that we do not go back to a time where health care coverage was deemed a privilege instead of treated as a right.

*Christy M. Gamble is the director of health policy and legislative affairs at the Black Women's Health Imperative. Jamila Taylor is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress.* 

#### Endnotes

- Jamila Taylor and Maura Calsyn, "5 Ways the Senate ACA Repeal Bill Hurts Women" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/healthcare/news/2017/06/30/435357/5-wayssenate-aca-repeal-bill-hurts-women/.
- 2 Center for Reproductive Rights, "Research Overview of Maternal Mortality and Morbidity in the United States" (2016), available <u>https://www.reproductiverights.org/sites/crr.</u> civicactions.net/files/documents/USPA\_MH\_TO\_Research-<u>Brief\_Final\_5.16.pdf.</u>
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 American Health Care Act of 2017, H.R.1628, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1628</u>.
- 5 Congressional Budget Office, "Cost Estimate for H.R. 1628, American Health Care Act of 2017: As passed by the House of Representatives on May 4, 2017" (2017), available <u>https://</u> www.cbo.gov/system/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/costestimate/hr1628aspassed.pdf.
- 6 Better Care Reconciliation Act of 2017, H.R. 1628, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available, <u>https://www.budget.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/ERN17500.pdf</u>.
- 7 Congressional Budget Office, "Cost Estimate for H.R. 1628, the Better Care Reconciliation Act of 2017: An Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute [ERN17500], as Posted on the Website of the Senate Committee on the Budget on July 20, 2017" (2017), available <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/ files/115th-congress-2017-2018/costestimate/52941hr1628bcra.pdf.</u>
- 8 Obamacare Repeal Reconciliation Act of 2017, H.R. 1628, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available https://www.budget.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/ REPEAL2.19.17.pdf.
- 9 Congressional Budget Office, "Cost Estimate for H.R. 1628, Obamacare Repeal Reconciliation Act of 2017: An Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute [LYN17479] as Posted on the Website of the Senate Committee on the Budget on July 19, 2017" (2017), available <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/</u> files/115th-congress-2017-2018/costestimate/52939hr1628amendment.pdf.
- 10 Amy Goldstein, "Skinny repeal' of Obamacare would leave 16 million more people uninsured in a decade," *The Washington Post*, July 27, 2017, available at <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/skinny-repeal-of-obamacare-would-leave-16-million-morepeople-uninsured-in-a-decade/2017/07/27/8d0ab412-72dc-11e7-8f39-eeb7d3a2d304\_story.html?utm\_ term=\_5fd6cee46ba7.</u>
- 11 Peter Sullivan, "Senate GOP floats scaled-down healthcare bill," The Hill, July 25, 2017, available at <u>http://thehill.com/</u> policy/healthcare/343611-senate-gop-floats-scaled-downhealthcare-bill.
- 12 Taylor and Calsyn, "5 Ways the Senate ACA Repeal Bill Hurts Women."
- 13 Black Women's Health Imperative, "CBO Estimates ACA Repeal and Replacement Bill Will Devastate Black Women's Health," Press release, March 15, 2017, available at <u>http://www.bwhi.org/news/2017/03/15/imperative-in-the-news/ cbo-estimates-aca-repeal-and-replacement-bill-will-devastate-black-women-s-health/.</u>
- 14 Christy M. Gamble, "Disputing the Trump administration's birth control myths," *The Hill*, July 16, 2017, available at http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/healthcare/342208disputing-the-trump-administrations-contraceptivemyths#.WWzq6aD2sOs.twitter.
- 15 National Partnership for Women & Families and others, "American Health Care Act Threatens Reproductive

Justice for Women of Color" (2017), available <u>http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/repro/the-house-republican-repeal-bill-threatens-reproductive-justice-for-women-of-color.pdf</u>.

- 16 Black Women's Health Imperative, "CBO Estimates ACA Repeal and Replacement Bill Will Devastate Black Women's Health."
- 17 Phil Mattingly and others, "Senate parliamentarian: Antiabortion provisions in GOP health care bill violate budget rules," CNN, July 21, 2017, available at <u>http://www.cnn. com/2017/07/21/politics/parliamentarian-anti-abortiongop-bill/index.html.</u>
- 18 CBO, "Cost Estimate for H.R. 1628, American Health Care Act of 2017."
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Robin Rudowitz, Rachel Garfield, and Katherine Young, "Overview of Medicaid Per Capita Proposals" (Washington: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2016), available at http://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/overview-ofmedicaid-per-capita-cap-proposals/
- 21 CBO, "Cost Estimate for H.R. 1628, Obamacare Repeal Reconciliation Act of 2017."
- 22 Alison Kodjak, "From Birth to Death, Medicaid Affects the Lives of Millions," NPR, June 27, 2017, available at <u>http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2017/06/27/534436521/from-birth-to-death-medicaid-affects-the-lives-of-millions.</u>
- 23 Adam Sonfield, "Why Protecting Medicaid Means Protecting Sexual and Reproductive Health," *Guttmacher Policy Review* (20) (2017): 39–43, available at <u>https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/article\_files/gpr2003917.pdf.</u>
- 24 Black Women's Health Imperative, "Swift Actions to Repeal the Affordable Care Act Will Harm Black Women," Press release, March 6, 2017, available at <u>http://www.bwhi.org/ news/2017/03/06/imperative-in-the-news/swift-actions-torepeal-the-affordable-care-act-will-harm-black-women/.</u>
- 25 Taylor and Calsyn, "5 Ways the Senate ACA Repeal Bill Hurts Women."
- 26 Hannah Katch, Jessica Schubel, and Matt Broaddus, "Medicaid Works for Women—But Proposed Cuts Would Have Harsh, Disproportionate Impact" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017), available <u>https://www. cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/5-11-17health.pdf</u>.
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Heather D. Boonstra, "Abortion in the Lives of Women Struggling Financially: Why Insurance Coverage Matters," *Guttmacher Policy Review* (19) (2017): 46—52, available at https://www.guttmacher.org/gpr/2016/07/abortion-liveswomen-struggling-financially-why-insurance-coveragematters
- 29 National Women's Law Center, "Turning to Fairness: Insurance discrimination against women today and the Affordable Care Act" (2012), available <u>https://nwlc.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/08/nwlc\_2012\_turningtofairness\_report.pdf.</u>
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 HealthCare.gov, "What Marketplace health insurance plans cover," available at <u>https://www.healthcare.gov/coverage/ what-marketplace-plans-cover/</u> (last accessed July 2017).
- 33 Samantha Kahn, "The End of Gender Rating: Women's Insurance Under the ACA" (Philadelphia, PA: Penn Wharton Public Policy Initiative, 2015), available at https://publicpolicy.

wharton.upenn.edu/live/news/819-the-end-of-genderrating-womens-insurance-under

- 34 CBO, "Cost Estimate for H.R. 1628, American Health Care Act of 2017."
- 35 NWLC, "Turning to Fairness."
- 36 CBO, "Cost Estimate for H.R. 1628, American Health Care Act of 2017."
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Ibid.

- 39 Black Women's Health Imperative, "Trump's Budget is Yet Another Attack on Black Women's Health: The Black Women's Health Imperative Criticizes the President's Proposed Budget," Press release, May 24, 2017, available at <u>http://www. bwhi.org/news/2017/05/24/imperative-in-the-news/trumps-budget-is-yet-another-attack-on-black-women-s-health/.</u>
- 40 Kaitlin Holmes and Jocelyn Frye, "African American Women in the U.S. Economy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/women/reports/2016/08/23/142815/africanamerican-women-in-the-u-s-economy/.

.....